
I was born and raised in a monarchical government where di�erences in race, gender, religion 
and class were made so apparent. �e laws were grossly unfair and unjust for marginalized 
populations and human rights were practically nonexistent. �is all seemed normal to me. But 
it’s mainly because I lived in a compound, a self-contained, private estate where the rules of 
the country did not apply. At the time, I thought it was one of the best places to grow up.

I lived the normal life of an expatriate, or so I thought. It wasn’t until I le� that I understood 
that a lot of my childhood was actually the complete opposite of normal. It’s only when I think 
back at these memories now, as a feminist of color who believes in community care instead of 
policing, that I become aware how strongly my experiences in�uenced my reality. To grapple 
with this newfound awareness, I am grateful for the prominent role models in my life like my 
parents who instilled in me the con�dence, knowledge and curiosity to tread new paths.

Kipanga
| kee-panga |



I am a young student, who from an early age has been singled out for my faith, language and 
country of origin. I’ve been told that I'm very mature for my age. Ever since I was a little kid, 
people would guess my age to be two or three years older than my correct age. Later on I 
would �nd out that I was always more mature than my peers as a result of childhood trauma. 
Children who su�er trauma from abuse or violence early in life show biological signs of aging 
faster compared to children who never experienced trauma.

As a child of a disabled single mother, who is also a survivor of domestic abuse and an 
immigrant, I am constantly reminded of the values she holds most highly: independence and 
self-determination. �roughout my upbringing, my mother always supported and upli�ed me 
when I needed it the most, and nurtured and celebrated my accomplishments.

Taaj
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At an early age I recognized that something about my family felt di�erent from the vast majority 
of families we knew. Not only was I one of the few children to have a sole parent, a single mother 
at that, but I was also one of the few at my school, and the only child in my neighbourhood, to 
have a Black mother. I didn’t notice this di�erence much, apart from in spaces of large gather-
ings, – such as at school, at daycare, at church, or at community events. But at home, everything 
felt normal. We didn’t exist in the vacuum of perception created by onlookers that waited 
outside. She was our mother and we were her children. At home we were an unquestionable 
family unit, free from gaze and question.

Racial ambiguity is truly a laughable concept when considered from a distance. To whom am I 
ambiguous? To you, maybe. But not to myself. I know my roots and my ancestry enough to 
know who I am as a person. So, it wasn’t until this notion of ambiguity began to be reinforced, 
on a daily basis from the viewpoint of others, that I began to question myself. I was called 
everything but the roots from which I stem. To some, I looked Asian, to some I looked Latina, 
to many I looked Hawaiian even, but to most, I appeared Indigenous. �is was quite a strange 
experience being coded under such broad terms. Did they not realize the vast diversity of 
appearances that occupy Indigenous spaces and cultures? Tensions ran high when my white 
peers would claim I was either acting too Black or not acting Black enough. Who were they to 
police my identity? What were their expectations? What is a Black person in their eyes?

Kayiman
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I was born in a big city. I did not realise until halfway through my undergraduate degree that 
the city had been built in a process that expelled the Indigenous protectors of the lands and 
waters.

Before I could fully understand this in the place of my birth, I needed to see it in the place my 
ancestors were born. My parents were born in two di�erent societies. One is a colonial society 
that is based on hierarchy from the peasant to the monarch, from women to men, from 
landless to unimaginably wealthy. �e other is an Indigenous nation facing ongoing colonial-
ism. �e colonial society would not accept my other parent, in part because the host – my 
mother – was a woman. Where my father grew up, meanwhile, would not take him home. �e 
project of expulsion was ongoing, and he was one among millions disallowed from returning 
home.

I am an educator, a professor, a parent. I carry the double responsibility to share what I am still 
learning. It is a double responsibility because one of my hands must trace the expulsion of my 
people from their lands and waters, their con�nement, separation of relations, and the other

of my hands must trace the violence against others in which my new home was carved, the 
expulsion, con�nement, separation of relations. Each time I draw a picture with my words, I 
verify, I check, I reconsider, I erase, then I start again.

Dr. Panthère 
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I am Black, Muslim, a �rst-generation immigrant, and so much more. �ese intersections are 
o�en taken away from me constantly. When I was younger, a classmate was being bullied 
because he was Muslim. Kids called him a terrorist. I stepped in and defended my classmate, 
but when I did, the other kids asked me, “why do you even care? You’re just Black.” A couple of 
months later at school, I was fasting. �ose same kids joked about how good their food tasted, 
and taunted me.

My Mom played a key role in my formation of self, and she is re�ected in my work as an 
activist. When I was younger, my Mom would tell me that being true to who I am, and to the 
values I hold close, is not an individual act but one that involves others. Who I surround 
myself with in�uences my behavior and my actions and will not only test my own actions 
against my values but also test the actions I condone of those around me. I carried that with 
me.

Inazuma
| ee-na-zuma |



I grew up in a rural region for most of my life. My parents did very well to provide a safe and 
healthy life for me and my siblings. I was raised to appreciate their sacri�ces. My family and I 
highly value respect for our seniors. I have great admiration for those who put their lives on the 
line to keep people safe. 

Moving to a bigger city was a decision I made, not lightly, in order to receive training from the 
country’s top police forces. Knowing that I had to work my way up and gain expertise, I was 
grateful for the opportunity, even if it meant leaving behind my friends and family at home. �e 
relocation was a strange experience, I’d never before felt out of place in my own country. �e 
�rst month a�er I moved there was a huge public protest against racism. I was overwhelmed by 
the anger people showed. Why are people so angry in this beautiful place? I am grateful I have 
been taught appreciation for what I have. I know it’s my role to make people feel safe, to �nd 
order in the chaos, and to keep this land as a refuge from what people must have seen elsewhere. 

Mr. Länsman
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I grew up in a middle class family. My parents always ensured that my brother, sister, and I had 
enough to eat and that we did well in school. My father was a police o�cer and my mother a 
lawyer, so the rule of law held precedent in our home. I knew from a young age that I wanted to 
be a catalyst for justice in our society. I worked myself to the bone, studied day and night, and 
thanks to hard work, became a lawyer and then eventually a judge.

I have always enjoyed the mutual respect in my profession. As a judge for close to two decades 
within Canada’s criminal court system, my decisions and rationales have always been 
considered seriously. 

As my mission for justice has continued, I took it upon myself to educate those looking to learn. 
I went back to school, at the �nest institute our country has to o�er, and earned a doctorate in 
criminology. I know I have only a few years to e�ect real change, but I will do my utmost in that 
time to bring to bear my long experience and expertise.

Dr. Gavel
| gaa-vel |


